
 
371 Wolcott Hill Road ¥ Wethersfield, Connecticut 06109 ¥ (860) 529-5397 

 
(Updated 1.27.14) 

 

�"�O�O�V�B�M���3�F�Q�P�S�U���G�P�S���������� ��
71st Annual Meeting 

January 26, 2014 
 

“Behold, I am making all things new!” 
Rev. 21:5 

 



 ! "

SAINT PAULÕS EVANGELICAL LUTHERAN CHURCH  
ANNUAL REPORT FOR THE YEAR 2013 

 
TABLE OF CONTENTS  

 
Officers and Staff for 2013..................................................................................................2 
 
Statistical Report.................................................................................................................3 
 
PastorÕs Report ...................................................................................................................4 
 
Council President................................................................................................................8 
 
Worship and Music.............................................................................................................9 
 
Christian Education...........................................................................................................10 
 
Outreach............................................................................................................................12 
 
Caring Ministries (updated)...............................................................................................13 
 
Thursday Morning Group..................................................................................................15 
 
Property.............................................................................................................................16 
 
Holiday Fair.......................................................................................................................17 
 
Fellowship Hour (new) .....................................................................................................17 
 
SCRIP Fundraising............................................................................................................17 
 
Memorial Funds (updated)................................................................................................18 
 
Income and Expense Report for 2013 and Proposed Budget for 2014.............................19 
 
Fund balances....................................................................................................................21 
 
Designated Donations........................................................................................................22 



 #"

SAINT PAULÕS EVANGELICAL LUTHERAN CHURCH  

371 Wolcott Hill Road, Wethersfield, CT 06109 

The Rev. Hugh R. B. Haffenreffer, Pastor 

Brian Beckwith, President 

Debbie Viola, Vice President  

Deborah Howe, Secretary 

Roy Lewis, Treasurer 

**********************************  

Staff in 2013 

Melissa Cheney, Organist/ Choir Director 

Janet Vasel (through June 2013) and Karen Landry (starting in June 2013) Office Managers 

Josephine Choptij (JC Cleaning), contracted cleaning service 

 

2013 Council Membership 

Name Committee Assignment  Term Ending 

Brian Beckwith, Pres. Property 1/14 (1) 

Debbie Viola, V. Pres. Education 1/14 (1) 

Deb Howe, Secretary Worship/Music 1/15 (1) 

Russ Bengtson  Property  1/15 (1) 

Margaret DeBlois Education 1/15 (1) 

Carol Farley Outreach 1/15 (1) 

Emily Lourigan Worship/Music 1/14 (1) 

Walter Ruppar Memorial   1/14 (1) 

Rick Seip Caring Ministries 1/16 (1) 
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2013 MEMBER STATISTI CS 

 

ADDITIONS:  

 Affirmation of Baptism (Confirmation)  9 

  

LOSSES: 

 Transfer to other congregation 2 

 Deaths 2 

 

PASTORAL ACTS:  

 Baptisms 4 

 Wedding 1 

 Funerals (including burials) 4 

 Interments (where funerals took place before 2013) 3 

  In Memorial Garden 2 

  Elsewhere 1 
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ANNUAL REPORT OF THE PASTOR  
JANUARY 26, 2014 

 
On January 26, 2014, the people of St. Paul's Church will hold its 71st annual meeting.  With an 

annual meeting comes the annual report.  This ÒAnnual Report of the PastorÓ is the 16th  I have written to 
date.  In writing an annual report, I usually have certain goals: to give thanks where thanks are due (which 
is pretty much everywhere and to everyone), to give an honest assessment of the previous year (the good 
news and the bad), to summarize the Òstate of the congregationÓ (again, its strengths and its challenges), 
and to look forward to where, from this pastorÕs vantage point, we ought to be headed.  Finally, we 
recognize that along our journey, we have said ÒgoodbyeÓ to some of our fellow travelers who have 
Òentered the church triumphant.Ó   

In some ways I enjoy writing an annual report.  It allows me a moment to gather up some of the 
stories that unfolded in our midst over the past year.   Some of these may have escaped notice, and so I 
welcome the opportunity to share them here.  Writing an annual report also allows me to stand back and 
see the forest once again.  While in the nitty gritty of every day it can be hard to discern the movement of 
the Spirit among us, by stepping back and seeing the past year as a whole clear patterns can be detected.  
It is always exciting to see what the Holy Spirit is up to in a community of faith.  It gives us hope. 

In other ways I dread the likely possibility that when this report is printed and in the hands of our 
people I will discover a glaring omission.  I may have forgotten to thank someone or to lift up something 
that ought to be mentioned.  If I have erred in omitting a ÒthanksÓ here or an important detail there, please 
forgive.   

In regards to looking closely at our challenges (past, present or future), especially the statistical 
onesÑ Sunday attendance figures, financial budget deficits, and the likeÑ I donÕt intend to spend much 
time doing that.  Not here.  Read the PresidentÕs report (the 6th and 7th paragraphs to be specific) and the 
financial reports and it will be clear that we have some real challenges.  Rather, this report will be focused 
more on what is right with this congregation and its ministries.  We have one foundation upon which to 
buildÑ the promise and presence of Christ.  This year, I would like to spend most of my time reporting on 
that story. 

With that, letÕs jump in . . . 
 
M ANY THANKS A RE DUE:  
 

It is impossible to adequately thank everyone who contributed to the spiritual health and wellbeing of 
St. PaulÕs this past year.   

Back in September, out of curiosity, I counted 15 people (not including choir members or Sunday 
School teachers) who made a direct contribution to a given Sunday worship service.  When you include 
the choir members, the Sunday School teachers, then add on those who were busy during the week doing 
their part in keeping other areas of our congregation working smoothly, the number of people who take an 
active role in the ministries of St. PaulÕs jumps higher and higher.   

For all who gave of their time, talent and treasure in 2013 to keep this congregation vital, I extend my 
deepest, heartfelt thanks. 

 
Our staff:  
Each member of our paid staff gave their very best to this congregation.  Their work continues to be 

greatly valued by the people of St. PaulÕs and by me, its pastor.   
Janet Vasel, our former office manager, started her work here in mid-July of 2007.  For nearly 7 

years she served this congregation with great dedication. It was with sadness that we announced last May, 
that Janet would be leaving St. PaulÕs to take a full-time position in a dental office in Bloomfield.  This 
was a difficult decision for Janet as she had come to love the people of St. PaulÕs as much as we had 
grown to love her.  But, as is the way with God, out of loss comes something (or in this case someone) 
new.  Karen Landry became our new office manager in June, and has worked extremely hard to grow in 
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her new position.  Karen brings an upbeat and caring presence to this congregation.  This transition has 
also afforded us the opportunity to rethink some of our organizational needs and take a look at our old and 
out-of-date routines.  We look forward to 2014 and KarenÕs help in implementing some needed changes 
in the office.  Missy Cheyney continues to be the wearer of many hats.  While she often is self-
deprecating when assessing her own gifts as an organist and choir director, we know otherwise.  As our 
Minister of Music, Missy continues to bless us with her passion and talent for music.  Furthermore, until 
last May (when 9 of our young people were confirmed, including her two children, Celia and Cameron), 
Missy co-taught confirmation with me.  Whether it was picking choir anthems or preparing a fun 
confirmation activity, MissyÕs faith in God and love for this congregation is always evident.  Thank you, 
Missy! Mary Procyk  is the glue that holds our finances together.  She continues to bring a level of 
integrity and care to her work that is truly inspiring.  We are blessed to have her as our 
bookkeeper/financial secretary.  I consider myself blessed to have her as my colleague. Josephine 
Choptij (JC Cleaning) loves this congregation.  What most people donÕt know is that she often goes 
above and beyond her Òjob description,Ó and does so because of this love.  She brings her unique warm 
and loving personality to the work she does here. Thanks, Josephine! 
 

Our Council:   
In addition to our staff, St. PaulÕs is blessed with a talented Church Council. Brian Beckwith took 

over as Council president at a time of extreme personal change.  Through it all, his dedication to this 
congregation and its people never waivered.  I am ever grateful for his leadership and friendship.  We are 
in good hands with Brian. Debbie Viola has been a steady rock throughout her tenure on Council, and 
especially as its vice-president.  As a daughter of this congregation, Debbie has a love for St. PaulÕs that is 
obvious to all.  While she has chosen to take a break from co-leading the annual fair in 2014, we owe her 
a debt of gratitude for her years of leadership (along with her brother, Bill) in keeping the Fair well 
organized and successful.  I look forward to many more years of her leadership on Council and her many 
other important contributions at St. PaulÕs. Debbie Howe, in addition to stepping in as council secretary, 
has taken on the responsibilities of coordinating the Altar Guild.  Thank you, Debbie. Russ BengtsonÕs 
love for St. PaulÕs, and his steady leadership as a member of Council and Outreach, among others, is 
exemplary.  When there is a need for level-headed advice, Russ never fails.  Thank you, Russ, for all you 
do! As a mother of four, Margaret DeBlois is in a unique position to understand the various needs of our 
youths.  She has continued to be a calm, wise presence on Council. Carol Farley has continued to be an 
important part of our council and a valued member of our Outreach. Emily Lourigan  was a really 
important presence not only on Council, but in so many areas of St. PaulÕs life.  She has been missed ever 
since she moved to New Jersey to be near her daughter and grandchildren.  Emily, we will pray for peace! 
Walter Ruppar  continues to show his love and support for this congregation is so many ways.  We are 
grateful that he has also taken on the responsibilities of overseeing the Memorial Funds.  Thanks, Walt! 
And Rick Seip is back on Council after some time away.  As always, he brings a steady and thoughtful 
perspective to all of our deliberations. 

 
Our other leaders and volunteers:  
For as long as IÕve been here, over 15 years, Linda Anderson has been an important leader within 

this congregation, wearing more hats than one can count.  While she is focusing her time and talent on 
other pursuits and has stepped down from her many leadership positions this year, her legacy of talent and 
care, will continue.  As Missy put it in the Worship and Music report, ÒShe leaves very big shoes to fill.Ó 
Thank you, Linda, for your many years of ministry. Cathy Evans continues to show great leadership in 
keeping our Sunday Church School moving forward. Roy Lewis (along with Mary Procyk) continues to 
keep our finances well organized. Mike Coyle always proves to be a wise and thoughtful presence on 
Parish Administration. George Howe patiently inputs the donations each week into the computer, saving 
Mary many hours of work. Thanks, George! Bill Fischer, Jr. along with his sister, Debbie Viola, did an 
extraordinary job of organizing our Harvest Fair, co-chairing our Outreach Team, along with David 
Bayek, and holding down ! of the bass section of the choir (among other things).  Thank you, Bill! 
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Of course, as I said in the beginning, these leaders represent only a part of the extended network of 
commitment that makes this congregation run so smoothly. We continue to be blessed with the additional 
leadership of Sue Agne (Communion Assistants), Jan Pergande (Taping Ministry), Winnie Sawrun 
(Fellowship Hour Hosts), Lillian Doerschler (Lectors), Louise Lostocco (10:30AM Ushers), and many 
many more who, by right, ought to be mentioned.  Thanks to all who have volunteered in any capacity in 
2013.  Your faithful service means a great deal to us all. 

   
2013 AND SIGNS OF CHRIST 

Please read all the following reports and look at all the signs of Christ.  Each report is full of the 
evidence of faith in this community.  While there were some real challenges, there were also plenty of 
triumphsÑ moments worth celebrating and savoring. 

Our Christian Education ministry continues to grow as faith is passed on from one generation to the 
next.  Among the highlights (hints of the resurrection): our children turned Òbroken and no longer usedÓ 
crayons into new fun-shaped ones, raising $400 to help support Crayons for Cancer.  (More on this later.) 
VBS was filled with joy as 17 children deepened their faith through crafts, storytelling, games, music and 
dancing! (Go tell that on the mountain!) And, despite the uncertain weather, our children ushered in the 
Christmas season with the Star of Light pageant.  And shine they did! The dedication of the teachers and 
parents to make this all happen was inspiring. 

Do you know what 1990 is?  Yes, it can refer to the year when the Soviet Union was dissolved and 
Nelson Mandela was release from prison.  But for our Outreach Team, 1990 refers to the amount, in 
pounds, of food that was distribute to those in need through our Food Pantry.  ThatÕs 10 lbs shy of one 
ton!  ThatÕs huge.  Imagine the impact that that food has had in the lives of those living on the edge.  Read 
the Outreach report.  There are even more stories to tellÑ more Òsigns of Christ.Ó   

 Caring Mi nistry : What happens when life overwhelms us with loss?  Here at St. PaulÕs, that news is 
responded to with prayer and, in many cases, food.  Jennie Dotts leads a team of 12 who answer lifeÕs 
challenges with prayer. And that constant, faithful prayer is another sign of Christ.  And under the 
coordinating efforts of Patty and Russ Bengtson (taking over from Ellie B. this year) 19 members of St. 
PaulÕs responded to the needs of their fellow members with lovingly prepared and delivered meals. In the 
sharing of food we find another sign of Christ. 

These are only a few of the stories we could tell.  Most of the evidence of Christ among us can be 
found in the spontaneous moments of graceÑ the unseen acts of kindness and gestures of Christian love.   

Yes, 2013 did bring some real challengesÑ our numbers are not what they once were, our budget was 
tighter than we would want, we all (myself included) made our share of mistakes.  Any community, from 
a family to a nation, will experience its ups and downs.  But in the midst of these challenges (the 
messiness of life) we have chosen again and again to bear witness to Christ.  And each time the light 
shined in the dark: there was a sign of Christ. 
 
LOOKING FORWARD: BEHOLD I  AM M AKING ALL THINGS NEW 

What will 2014 bring us?  God only knows; and I mean that literally.  There will be triumphs and 
celebrations.  There will be challenges and setbacks.  ThatÕs a given.  But the strength of this community 
is not found in getting it right all the time, but in the faith we bring to our moments together. For it is 
through faith that we become open to the transformative hope and promise of Jesus.  And faith we have.  

I would like to propose, for 2014, a theme that comes from Revelation 21 where God, the Alpha and 
Omega, proclaims, ÒBehold, I am making all things new.Ó  This Òall things new,Ó quite literally means 
Òall things.Ó  Through GodÕs action in Christ (his death and resurrection) the old has passed away (both in 
heaven and on earth) and the new has come.  As far as God is concerned, the old game, the old patterns 
that trip us up, the old rules that divide, everything has change and become new.  Against this reality is 
the fear, the old mindsets, the comfort with things the way they are, that keeps us from fully experiencing 
the new thing. 

Living in the reality of Christ means living in his death and resurrection.  It means learning to let go 
of those things that hold us back from experiencing the life Christ intends for us, and bravely stepping out 
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in faith to follow our Lord, wherever he might be leading us.  Remember those broken and unused 
crayons the children melted down?  Through ChristÕs death and resurrection, all that is broken and 
discarded can be made new again!   

I am reminded of a series of car ads from the late 80Õs and early 90Õs.  It was for the Oldsmobile, one 
of GMÕs most innovative brands up through the 70Õs, which began to lose market share in the 80Õs due to 
a flood of imports from Asian manufacturers.  In an effort to rebrand itself, GM adopted the slogan, ÒItÕs 
not your fatherÕs Oldsmobile.Ó  Ultimately the campaign didnÕt succeed.  But a lesson can be learned.  If 
our congregation is to continue to be relevant to a new generation, we need to be willing to change.  By 
change we are not talking about tinkering with the GospelÑ that is the bedrock reality of the church.  But 
the way that message is transmittedÑ the Òdelivery systemÓ, if you willÑ that must be thought through 
(prayed through) and, if necessary, changed.   

How do we make sure the Good News of Jesus gets Òout thereÓ to those desperate for it?  In previous 
generations it was thought to be enough to Òopen the doors and they will come.Ó  But we know today that 
that simply doesnÕt work.  75% of New Englanders, especially among the younger generations, donÕt 
have any connection with an organized faith community, such as a church, synagogue or mosque. And 
when one of them does come through our door, whether by invitation or accident, for us to assume they 
will immediately be at home here and readily receive the Gospel message is wishful thinking.  

One question that will guide us in 2014 is, ÒWhere is Jesus leading us?Ó  And a follow up question 
might be, ÒWhat is getting in the way of our following him?Ó  In 2014 I am hoping we can have some 
very real, honest conversations about this.  More importantly, I am hoping we can have fun trying new 
things, experimenting together, and doing what it takes to reach out in fresh new ways with the Gospel 
gifts of Òfaith, hope and love.Ó  I will, therefore, be asking each team, ministry, committee, or group that 
very question: ÒWhere is Jesus leading us?Ó  If all things have become new, then letÕs try some new 
things.  To repurpose the GM slogan, we might say, ÒItÕs not your fatherÕs church.Ó  Well, actually it is 
Òour FatherÕsÓ ChurchÑ the Heavenly One, that is.  And in Christ, it, too, is being made new. 
 
WE SAY OUR GOOD-BYES 

Each year, as we gather as a congregation for our annual meeting, it has been our tradition to give 
thanks for the Saints in the Light, those who have gone before us into the light of Christ and into their 
eternal reward. 

Let us honor the memories of these Saints who have each in their own way made our life together 
possible; who have left us with a legacy of faith and love.  We remember: 

George Olson and Irma Harter 
 
Blessed are the dead who die in the Lord henceforth.  Blessed indeed says the Spirit, that they may 

rest from their labors, for their deeds follow after them.   (Revelation 14:13) 
 
Respectfully submitted, 

 
Hugh R. B. Haffenreffer, 
Pastor 
 
The Third Sunday After the Epiphany 
January 26, 2014 
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ANNUAL REPORT FROM C OUNCIL PRESIDENT  

 

Another year has entered the record books and we have yet to see what the New Year has in 
store for us.  With any luck and GodÕs Grace, 2014 will be a safe and happy new year. 

As I look back on the past year, I know I have much to be thankful for and I thank God for 
the many blessings he has given me. 

We here at St PaulÕs have much to be thankful for as well.  We have been blessed with Pastor 
Hugh, whose dedication and commitment to our spiritual needs is so aptly met.  We had to say 
farewell to Janet Vasel, our office manager, but we got Karen LandryÕs capable hands to fill the 
void.  Thanks also to Josephine Choptij for keeping things clean around here! 

We also need to recognize the contributions made by us Ð St PaulÕs congregation.  The hard 
work and dedication by our church family is what makes this worship community so special. 

Missy CheneyÕs talents along with the choir make the second service sound so beautiful.  
Cathy Evans and the Sunday School Teachers guide our children in spiritual development.   Our 
local community benefits from the dedicated work of Dave Bayek and the outreach committee.    
The Thursday Group, and all their efforts with the fairs, also enhances the community and St. 
PaulÕs.   Our response to the homeless problems spearheaded by Jim and Tracy Newmark cannot 
be overlooked, neither can all the other committees that make this church tick.   Our volunteers 
are many who help with the previously mentioned groups.     St. PaulÕs is a congregation that 
steps up.  Mary Procyk and Roy Lewis handle the task of the ChurchÕs financial responsibilities, 
along with the Parish Administration Committee and the members of church Council.  We are all 
one family working together to give thanks and Praise to God. 

Throughout the years, council has been tasked with preparing a budget to present to the 
congregation at each annual meeting.  For the past two years a ÒbalancedÓ budget was presented 
and accepted.  As things have turned out, we had to draw from our investments to meet our 
financial commitments.  This year it was decided to present a more realistic budget, one that 
reflects our true income and expenses. 

As in the past a reliance on the funds in the investments will be required to meet our fiscal 
responsibilities.  It is nice that we have this cushion to fall back on, however, if this pattern 
continues the cushion will soon be gone.  We have in the past few years required between 
$20,000.00 and $40,000.00 to meet our commitments. This certainly is not an impossible gap to 
fill, but historically we have been unable to. The importance of having a balanced budget will 
soon be a necessity, not an option. 

We as a church family have to give prayerful consideration as to how to overcome this 
problem. 

As in the past I am proud and honored to serve on council, and I am thankful to be a part of a 
wonderful church family.  

Best wishes for a safe and Happy New Year! 

R Brian Beckwith 



 * "

2013 - WORSHIP AND MUSIC  
 

Worship and Music includes (but is not limited to) the following areas: 
 

¥ Altar Guild 
¥ Acolytes 
¥ Choir 
¥ Assisting Ministers 
¥ Lectors 
¥ Eucharistic Ministers 
¥ Communion Assistants 
¥ Music (including the service music and the hymns) 

 
We meet to prayerfully consider any enhancements or items of concern to the worship service.  

In 2013, in support of the Sunday School, St. Paul's continued to have a Family Sunday on the first 
Sunday of the month. It has been a blessing to see our children take part as lectors, ushers, and acolytes, 
so they can learn about and participate in the service of the church. 

A big thank you goes to Linda Anderson, who for many years headed the Altar Guild and coordinated 
and trained the acolytes. She leaves very big shoes to fill. We are deeply grateful to Debbie Howe, who 
has taken on the leadership role for the Altar Guild. At this time we have four teams of altar guild 
members as well as two individuals who are working independently. We could use more people to help. 
Please consider joining the altar guild. 

Another thank you goes to Nancy Beckwith, who singlehandedly decorated the church with a 
beautiful tree along with many other Christmas and Advent ornaments. The church looked beautiful and 
we appreciate your talent and the gift that you gave to St. Paul's. 

Thank you to Pastor, for enlisting, training and coordinating additional acolytes, so that instead of 
three, we have approximately 12 youths in rotation. 

Four people form the Eucharistic Ministry:  Joan Kratzer, Debbie Howe, Carol Farley and Carol 
Bruce.  We are thankful that when additional visitors are needed members of the congregation have 
generously given of their time. 

Those who cannot attend regular worship service due to health are visited once per month by one of 
the group listed on a rotating basis.  Requests for visitation can be made through the office. 

I am pleased to report that music continues to be alive and well at St. Paul's Church.  Thank you to 
the children and for singing with the choir to make our special occasions even more special (and the 
parents and teachers who make this possible). Thank you too, to the instrumentalists who enhance our 
worship service. Thank you Pastor Hugh, for your musical talent and support. Finally, thank you to our 
faithful choir members, who come out every week to bring the word of God to the congregation through 
their music.  

Sometimes, if life is difficult and the problems are piling up, coming to choir rehearsal brings us an 
extra dose of faith and love to help make it through the week. Please consider joining our devoted choir, 
or any of the other committees of worship and music. 

 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
Melissa Cheyney,  
Music Minister 
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CHRISTIAN EDUCATION 2013 

Our Sunday School currently has 17 registered students.  Our preschool/kindergarten/1st/2nd 
grade class has 11 students and our 3rd/4th/5th grade class has six students.  The Sunday School 
program continues to be led by the teachers, Margaret DeBlois, Heather Christensen, Aileen 
Casey.  Cathy Evans continues to serve as coordinator and substitute teacher. 

During the months of March and April, our Sunday School children and parents worked hard 
on a service project raising $400 to support Crayons for Cancer.  One Sunday we held a crayon 
peeling party and peeled broken and no longer used crayons collected by our Sunday School 
children and donated by our members.  The crayons were melted and the liquid poured into 
molds to make new crayons in fun shapes.  The Sunday School children sold these fun crayons 
after church service and at our Mom2Mom sale on April 6, 2013.   

A fun time was had by all at our ÒTell It on the MountainÓ Vacation Bible Camp this year.  
Camp was held June 24th Ð June 27th.  We enjoyed a themed dinner each evening followed by 
crafts, storytelling, games, music and dancing.  The children also collected loose change to 
support ELCA Disaster Relief Fund.  We had a group of 17 children again this year.  One change 
to our program this year was having smaller groups rotate through the activities led by two of our 
youth volunteers, Autumn DeBlois and Arden Adamo. Thank you to all of our adult volunteers:  
Aileen Casey, Missy Cheyney, Heather Christensen, Annette Dunn, Bill Fischer, Jr., Pastor 
Hugh, Pastor Maureen, MaryAnn Mead, LeAnn Power and Debbie Viola and our youth 
volunteers:  Arden Adamo, Celia Cheyney, Cameron Cheyney, Jared Christensen and Autumn 
DeBlois.  Thank you also to all the members of St. PaulÕs for your wonderful monetary 
donations and wish list donations.  Planning is underway for this yearÕs camp.  One new change 
this year is we will be expanding from four nights to five, beginning on Sunday evening through 
Thursday evening.  Our VBC is growing and expanding with each year.  We need more 
volunteers!  Please consider helping with the preparations leading up to camp week and/or one, 
two, three, four or all five evenings of camp week this year! 

Our 2013/2014 Sunday School year began on Sunday, September 8, 2013.  On most 
Sundays, our children are dismissed from 10:30 a.m. worship after a childrenÕs message with 
Pastor and Marvin to attend their Sunday School class.  Our weekly Sunday School classes are 
based on the reading for each Sunday.  For the most part, we continue to use the Spark program 
from Augsburg for our curriculum.  We occasionally mix things up with lesson plans created by 
the Sunday School teachers that incorporate more hands on activities such as crafts, cooking, etc.  
In addition, Missy continues music time with the children during the Sunday School hour.   

The first Sunday of every month is Family Sunday, when our children attend the entire 10:30 
a.m. church service.  After overwhelming positive feedback from our members and our children, 
we have continued and expanded the involvement of the children during this service.  Margaret 
DeBlois has done a wonderful job coordinating this for us.  A child can assist in one of the 
following areas:  greeter, usher, reader, shadowing an acolyte, offering, bringing up gifts or 
taping.  

This past year, Sunday School implemented our new Safe Church policies and procedures.  
The biggest change when the children returned this past Fall was the number of adults in each of 
the Sunday School classrooms.  Each Sunday School classroom is now staffed with two 
unrelated adults (a teacher and a parent volunteer).  Thank you to all the parents who have 
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graciously accepted this change and volunteer in the classroom on a rotational basis.  It is 
working out very well. 

We had a busy Fall in Sunday School learning our weekly lessons, as well as, practicing for 
The Star of Love pageant which was held on Sunday, December 15, 2013.  The children did a 
wonderful job and the pageant was enjoyed by many.  Thank you to our pageant coordinators 
Heather Christensen and Aileen Casey, as well as, everyone else who helped with the pageant 
and our fellowship afterwards.   

Finally, our Sunday School and Vacation Bible Camp relies on fundraising to cover 
essentials needed throughout the year.  Again this year we held two Mom2Mom sale fundraisers.  
Our Mom2Mom sale provides a service to our community where Moms can sell no longer 
needed gently used childrenÕs items and make some money or buy quality used childrenÕs items 
at a fraction of the costs to buy new or at a second hand store.  Proceeds we raised from the sale 
help our Sunday School and Vacation Bible Camp pay for supplies, support service projects and 
activities.  We raised a total of $600 for St. PaulÕs from both sales and $250 for Crayons for 
Cancer at our Spring Mom2Mom Sale.  Thank you to everyone who donated or volunteered their 
time for one or both of our sales.  We continue to need more volunteers to help spread the word 
about our sale and volunteer for set up and the day of the sale.  Please consider volunteering for 
our next sale on Saturday, April 5, 2014.   

There are many people to thank for their help with our Christian Education.  Many, many 
thanks to our Sunday School classroom teachers, Aileen Casey, Heather Christensen, Margaret 
DeBlois, and our music teacher, Missy Cheyney.  We are also thankful for Pastor and Marvin for 
our wonderful childrenÕs messages.  Thank you also to all of our parents, grandparents, aunts and 
uncles who not only bring the children each week but support our Christian Education in many 
ways. 

 

Respectfully Submitted, 

Cathy Evans,  
Sunday School Coordinator 
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OUTREACH Ð 2013 MINISTRY REPORT 
 

The Outreach Committee (OC) serves basic needs of people in our community, country and around the 
world.  The following programs were supported in 2013: 

 

Outreach - Social Ministry Donations: 
 

Lutheran Disaster Response: 
Typhoon:  $400.00  
Malaria: $100.00 
 

Hawkwing: 
Outreach: $350.00  
Congregation:  $150.00  
 

Others Charities: 
Christmas at Sea (Seafarers): $200.00  
AMVETS:  $50.00  
WJMJ Radio: $50.00  
Wethersfield Campership: $300.00  
Wethersfield Fuel Bank: $1,000.00  
 

Food Share Gift Cards: 
Stop & Shop: $100.00  
Price Rite: $300.00 

 

Other Donations: 
  

Angel Tree Ð Our members donated 45 Christmas gifts to the Salvation Army for children in need. 
Thank you to Bernice Noeker who is the chairperson for this program and everyone who participated 
in this annual Christmas event. 
 

Christmas card Tree Ð Thank you to everyone who participated in sending a Christmas Greeting 
Card and donation (money saved in lieu of sending out individual cards to their friends and family 
members here at St. PaulÕs). The donations given through this event $230.00 will be sent to the Town 
of WethersfieldÕs Fuel Bank to assist town residents in need.  
 

Holiday Fair  Ð Due to the efforts and generosity of everyone who participated in the 2013 Holiday 
Fair $4,260 was raised. Thrivent Financial for Lutherans matched an additional $800.00. Making the 
total amount received through this yearÕs fair $5,060.00. All the monies raised will be used to further 
ministries here at St. PaulÕs Church. 
 

Food Pantry -   Our Food Pantry operated by Dave Bayek continues to assist our neighbors. They 
include families with children, people living alone, young people, seniors, and those with handicaps. 
They are of various ethnic and economic backgrounds. Some have been in need over a long time; 
others just need a few groceries to get through the week. During 2013 our food pantry distributed 
1990 lbs of food that we purchased from Foodshare, the non-profit organization that supplies 
charitable organizations in central Connecticut.  The total cost to us was $303.79. Another several 
hundred lbs was donated largely by the members of St PaulÕs. There were 175 individual 
transactions where a bag of food was given to a needy client. We thank everyone who contributed to 
this ministry in any way; your donation of food, cash, and/or help in distributing the food was really 
appreciated. 

 

The OC committee meets on the first Tuesday of the month starting at 7:00 PM in St. PaulÕs Fellowship 
Hall. Please consider attending a meeting to: chair/sponsor an event, assist with current events or just 
listen and lend your guidance/support. 
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CARING MINISTRIES AN NUAL REPORT FOR 2013 
 
The purpose of the Caring Ministries committee is to bring Christian care and support to members having 
particular needs.  The committee is composed of the following component groups which function as 
follows: 
 
MARTHAÕS  MINISTRIES: 

¥ Sets up, oversees food service and clean up at receptions following funerals held at St. PaulÕs 
¥ Plans, prepares or orders food, sets up, serves, and cleans up for PastorÕs luncheons and other Òad 

hocÓ functions. 
 
MANNA MEALS:   Members prepare Main Dish type casseroles.  Sometimes these are delivered freshly 
made, and other times they are properly wrapped for freezing, labeled and placed in the large freezer of 
PE Building.  These meals are made available for members at the time of illness or other emergencies. 
 
The PRAYER CHAIN  accepts requests for prayers on behalf of members who are in need of ChristÕs 
love and GodÕs spiritual support.  
 
INDIVIDUAL GROUP REPORTS 
 
MarthaÕs Ministry: 
 
2013 was a difficult year for St. PaulÕs as we said goodbye to 2 members: Irma Harter (January 19) and 
George Olson (March 29). 
 
Four receptions were held and all the ladies (and a few good men too) did a wonderful job setting up, 
cleaning up, and making casseroles and desserts. 
 
Many thanks to all who donated time and talent to Martha Ministries, which is a very important part of St. 
PaulÕs Caring ministries.  
 
Thanks to all who helped during this past year but very special thank youÕs go to Jennie Dotts, Anne 
French, Harriet Fritsch, Helen Peterson, Bernice Noecker, Jan Pergande, Mary Susla, and Debbie Howe.  
MarthaÕs Ministry denotes Christian service by women, but the group acknowledged the helping hands of 
two of St. PaulÕs able men:  Bob Bowman and David Bayek.   
 
Winnie Sawrun as in past years generally led the efforts.  St. PaulÕs owes its gratitude to these women for 
their Christian service.    
 
NEW RECRUITS ARE ALWAYS WELCOME FOR 2014 !!!  
 
Manna Meals: 
In years past, Ellie Bengtson led the effort to provide food to congregation members and members of St. 
PaulÕs extended family in need of temporary support during times of illness or grief.  Spiritual sustenance 
travels with each offering!  
 
The big news for 2013 is that Patty and Russ Bengtson took on leadership of activities in the Manna Meal 
preparation.   Kudos to this team for Òcarrying the torchÓ! Meal provision a key part in maintaining and 
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the sustaining the overall spiritual health of the congregation members.   Continuation of Manna Meals 
seems ensured!  
 
As December of 2013 drew to a close, Manna Meals recorded that 5 individuals or families were served 
Manna Meals or desserts one or more times throughout the year.   Various meals included lots of soup. 
baked beans and ham, seafood salad, shepherdÕs pie, casseroles (chicken broccoli, macaroni and cheese, 
rice, lasagna, eggplant parmesan), Swedish meatballs, rolls, penne casserole, and desserts and treats such 
as cookies, custard, Swedish apple pie, cheesecakes, and banana bread.  
 
Reasons were the following: 
¥ Health issues, including surgery or hospitalization for illness or injury 
¥ In recognition of a loss by a family  
¥ As ongoing assistance to the homebound 

List of Manna Meal preparers: Charlie & Ellie Bengtson, Russ & Patty Bengtson, Suzanne Farley, Linda 
Anderson, Debbie Viola, Kathy Evans, LeAnn Creevy, Joan Kratzer, Jennie Dotts, MaryAnn Meade, Bill 
Fischer Sr., Alice Ruppar, Bob Bowman, Jan Pergande, Debbie Howe, Mary Procyk, Margaret DeBlois, 
and Jackie Fischer. 
 
Prayer Chain 
St. Paul's Prayer Chain continues to provide special prayer support.  As in 2012, 2013 included prayers 
for those dealing with numerous health concerns and for losses of beloved members and friends.  Those 
being especially remembered express appreciation and comfort in knowing that someone is praying for 
them in their time of special need. 
  
We have two telephone links, led by Pam Vaillancourt and Ellie Bengtson, and four members who are 
contacted via E-mail.  At the present time, we have twelve active participants.  All  prayer requests on 
behalf of others are kept confidential within the circle of Prayer Chain members. 
  
Please contact Jennie Dotts at 860-563-7918 or at chuckdotts@att.net if you have a prayer request or 
would like to join the Prayer Chain as an active member.  
 
Rick Seip 
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THURSDAY MORNING GROUP  

A very active group of members meet on Thursdays from 10AM to 2PM for craft making and 
outreach projects. As we work we engage in lively conversations, sometimes serious and 
sometimes frivolous. All have a chance to contribute. 

Our projects are varied such as cleaning the church proper, washing and waxing the pews, 
sending out Christmas and Easter greetings, birthday and get well cards. Two faithful workers 
clean, mulch, and replant flowers in St Paul's gardens. We send packages to our armed forces 
members on active duty. At times we help the office staff by collating reports and folding 
Sunday bulletins.  

Our outreach goes beyond projects to sell at our yearly fair. In the past few years we have: 

¥ Made lap robes for the Rocky Hill VA 
¥ Knitted quilts, booties, and hats for the NICU at Dempsey Hospital 
¥ Sewn quilts, hat, and scarves for the Lakota Indian tribes, South Dakota 
¥ Paid for plumbing and new faucet in the Sacristy 
¥ Purchased large mixer, pots and pans, and 15 white tables as well as donated funds for 

the new dishwasher in the PE Bldg. 
¥ Purchased new coffee pots and a cupboard in the Fellowship hall.  

 
Perhaps the most beautiful reminder of the Morning Group is the Welcome Friends 

needlepoint on the wall in the Fellowship hall. We welcome all to join our group to enjoy the 
fellowship, friendship, and fun with us. 

Winnie  Sawrun 
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PROPERTY REPORT 

Fortunately weÕve had relatively low expenses for property upkeep this past year. Part of the 
reason for this is the fact that we have generous members who contribute their time and efforts 
when needs come up. Tim Malinguaggio was called on 3 separate occasions for electrical issues 
and graciously donated his time to St. PaulÕs. Lil Doerschler and Jan Pergande work hard to keep 
our grounds looking great all on their own time. John Pytel donated a much needed computer for 
the office as well as his time on installing it. George and Deb Howe quickly took it upon 
themselves to replace the office laser printer which had failed. Emil BengtsonÕs Pyquag Tree 
Service trimmed all of our trees and took down 2 others for a more than reasonable price. ViolaÕs 
Landscaping does our lawn care and clean ups at generous rates. WeÕve hired Vicino Nurseries 
for snow removal this year and they are doing a good job keeping our parking lot and walkways 
safe and clear. 

A few other issues needed attention. We had termites in the church that were quickly taken care 
of by our exterminator. We had a leak in the office area caused by clogged drains on the roof and 
was repaired by Dzen Roofing.  

One project that needs to be done soon is parking lot repair and sealing. Some funds are set aside 
for this but more will be needed. A small chimney repair is needed over the boiler room and 
there may be a need for some slate and roof repair this coming year. 

All in all, the buildings are in good shape and we donÕt foresee any big problems in the future.  

 

Respectfully submitted, 

Russ Bengtson 
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HOLIDAY FAIR 2013  

The fair was held on Saturday November 23, 9 am to 3pm. This event was chaired by Bill Fischer, JR and 
Debbie Viola. The fair raised $4,400.00 with Thrivent matching $800.00. We would like to thank Winnie 
for doing all the Thrivent paperwork. After much thought and prayer   Debbie Viola has decided not to 
co-chair the fair next year. Bill Fischer, JR will continue as chairperson for this event. Please consider 
helping Bill chair the event next year.  

Respectfully Submitted, 

Debbie Viola  

 

FELLOWSHIP HOUR REPORT  

January 1, 2013 to December 31, 2013: 

  

Balance on hand January 1, 2013 $91.50 

Donations received + 827.55 

Total  $919.05 

Expenses  - 756.68 

Balance as of December 31, 2013  $162.37 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

Winifred Sawrun, 
Coordinator 

More volunteers needed! 

 

 
SCRIP FUNDRAISING 

Scrip fundraising started in April of 2012. This is an ongoing fundraiser in which gift cards are 
ordered and a monetary percentage of the orders are given to St. PaulÕs. For example: if you shop 
at Stop and Shop every week you can purchase a gift card to use for your weekly shopping and 
4% of your gift card purchase will be given to St. PaulÕs. There is no additional cost to you just 
the face value of the card. Orders are taken on the first and third Sunday of the month. There are 
at least 6 people who are supporting this fundraiser on a regular basis. Everyone is encouraged to 
participate if possible. To date we have raised $1,550.00. These funds benefit St. PaulÕs. 

Respectfully Submitted, 

Erica DeBlois and Carol Farley 
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MEMORIAL FUNDS REPOR T 
2013 

(Corrected) 
 
Memorial Funds balance as of 12/31/2012 $6,058.70* 
2013 Gifts  $4,159.33 
 $10,218.03 
 
Tree trimming expense -1,212.00 
Balance as of 12/31/13 $9,006.03 
 
* Includes the Memorial funds plus the Memorial Garden funds. 
 
Funds have been suggested to be used for:  

Building - General Support 
Worship Service Supplies 
Handicap Needs 

 
All expenses are always approved by the council and Memorial funds committee. 
 
I would also like to add a special thank you to Winnie Sawrun for all the work she has done in 
the past years. 
 
Thank you, 
 
Walter Ruppar 
 



ST. PAUL'S INCOME AND EXPENSES FOR 2013
and PROPOSED BUDGET FOR 2014

Budget 2013
Income & 

Expense 2013
Designated 
Donations

Proposed 
Budget 2014

Income

400 á Revenues

401 á Weekly offering 149,000.00 126,430.00 127,000.00

406 á Special envelopes 2,200.00 6,939.00 7,000.00

407 á Loose plate offerings 3,000.00 5,455.25 5,000.00

408 á Sunday Church School 500.00 376.80 350.00

410 á Flowers Income 2,400.00 2,327.50 2,400.00

412 á Rental Income 4,000.00 4,125.65 4,500.00

415 á Miscellaneous Income 4,500.00 1,010.61 1,000.00

430 á Investment Income 3,200.00 7,564.80 5,000.00

Total 400 á Revenues 168,800.00 154,229.61 152,250.00

420 á Fund Raising 4,000.00 8,201.24 5,000.00

440 - Donations - designated 0.00 5,443.80

450 á Other Revenues

451 á Schnabel Estate 90% 26,000.00 25,071.30 22,500.00

452 á Schnabel estate/Outreach 10% 2,600.00 2,785.70 2,500.00

Total 450 á Other Revenues 28,600.00 27,857.00 25,000.00

Total Income 201,400.00 190,287.85  + 5,443.80 182,250.00

Expense

500 á Pastoral support

501 á Salary, Pastor 28,922.88 28,922.88 28,922.88

502 á Housing Allowance, Pastor 26,107.20 26,107.20 26,107.20

503 á Utilities, Pastor 6,442.32 6,442.32 6,442.32

504 á Social security, Pastor 4,702.56 4,702.56 4,702.56

505 á ELCA benefits, Pastor 24,286.00 21,836.37 24,500.00

506 á Auto expense, Pastor 3,000.00 3,000.00 3,000.00

507 á Continuing education 0.00 0.00 0.00

Total 500 á Pastoral support 93,460.96 91,011.33 0.00 93,674.96

520 á Parish Life * *
521 á Worship Supplies 2,000.00 2,574.91  + 135.00 2,500.00

523 á Sunday Church School 0.00 0.00  + 2,039.12 0.00

524 á Youth Group 0.00 0.00 0.00

525 á Vacation Bible School 0.00 0.00  + 202.21 0.00

526 á Confirmation 0.00 549.97  + 25.00 0.00

529 á Evangelism, stewardship 0.00 150.32 150.00

532 á Organist, vacation coverage 0.00 125.00  + 475.00 0.00

533 á Pulpit, vacation coverage 0.00 0.00  + 425.00 0.00

535 á Flowers expense 2,400.00 2,479.50 2,400.00

537 á Music 0.00 0.00 0.00

538 á Piano & organ tuning 200.00 45.00  + 75.00 200.00

Total 520 á Parish Life 4,600.00 5,924.70  + 3,376.33 5,250.00

*  To obtain the total expense in 2013 for any line item, add the second and third columns together.
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ST. PAUL'S INCOME AND EXPENSES FOR 2013
and PROPOSED BUDGET FOR 2014

Budget 2013
Income & 

Expense 2013
Designated 
Donations

Proposed 
Budget 2014

Expense, cont.

550 á Synod Support 10,000.00 10,008.00 0.00 10,000.00

554 á Outreach

555 á General outreach 1,000.00 240.00 2,500.00

556 á Pastor's Discretionary 300.00 289.76 300.00

Total 554 á Outreach 1,300.00 529.76 0.00 2,800.00

560 á Administration & Operations

561 á Building Maintenance 0.00 740.03  + 100.00 1,000.00

562 á Building Supplies 0.00 0.00 0.00

563 á Large building repairs 0.00 0.00 0.00

564 á Insurance 10,500.00 9,680.60 10,500.00

565 á Postage 200.00 200.51 300.00

566 á Telephone 1,600.00 2,093.32  + 83.00 2,000.00

568 á Office supplies 1,800.00 2,599.70  + 355.00 2,500.00

573 á Snow removal 4,000.00 6,475.00 6,000.00

574 á Lawn Maintenance 1,950.00 1,650.00 1,600.00

577 á Utilities 7,500.00 10,133.12  + 2,405.00 10,000.00

582 á Thrivent mortgage payment 18,900.00 19,080.00 19,100.00

583 á Organization Dues 0.00 0.00 0.00

584 á Conferences 0.00 676.48  + 125.00 600.00

585 á Gifts, staff 0.00 50.00 0.00

587 á Miscellaneous-Admin & Oper 0.00 0.00 0.00

Total 560 á Administration & Operations 46,450.00 53,378.76  + 3,068.00 53,600.00

595 á Investment fees 2,800.00 2,862.99 2,500.00

600 á Staff

601 á Salary, Minister of Music 15,173.04 15,173.04 15,173.04

604 á Salary, Secretary 14,852.64 11,319.55 12,000.00

608 á Salary, Bookkeeper 4,429.44 4,429.44 4,429.44

620 á Cleaning Services 5,700.00 5,720.00 5,700.00

6560 á Payroll Expenses 2,600.00 2,365.55 2,400.00

Total 600 á Staff 42,755.12 39,007.58 0.00 39,702.48

Total Expense 201,366.08 202,723.12  + 6,444.33 207,527.44

Fav/(UnFav) Fav/(UnFav) Fav/(UnFav)

Net Income 33.92 (12,435.27)  + (1,000.53) (25,277.44)

Draw from Investments 4,000.00 12,000.00 0.00

Non Budgeted Income/Expense YTD
650 - Unrealized gain/loss 22,225.96

Support for people in need (1,583.69)
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RESTRICTED FUNDS:
YTD Activity Balance

Permanently Restricted:

Behler - Needy Families $8,726.75 $70,412.46
  Behler - Sewing Circle $334.06 $2,326.16

TOTAL $72,738.62

Temporarily Restricted:

Special Needs ($83.94) ($96.38)
Memorials $2,947.33 $9,006.03
Food Pantry ($110.00) $216.53
Fuel Bank $65.00 $235.00
Fair $25.00 $2,361.09
Youth Group $181.60 $181.60
Kitchen Improvements ($419.01) $1,434.49
Outreach ($1,450.00) $1,483.86
Charitable Gifting Education $0.00 $1,077.97
Other flow through $49.82 $1,288.46

TOTAL $17,188.65

UNRESTRICTED FUNDS:

Designated:
General Endowment ($7,320.11) $15,113.34
Schnabel - Programs $369.71 $3,041.37
Schnabel - Special Projects $3,009.00 $24,753.61
Schnabel - Savings $8,224.68 $67,661.02

TOTAL $110,569.34

TOTAL ENDOWMENTS $200,496.61

FIRST NIAGARA CHECKING ACCOUNT $20,661.20

GRAND TOTAL ALL FUNDS $221,157.81

ST PAUL'S LUTHERAN CHURCH
Fund Balances

as of December 31, 2013



DESIGNATED DONATIONS  - 2013
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Income
Used for 

Expenses Remaining

Mom-2-Mom / Christian Education $2,249.71 $1,989.12 $260.59

Office / Printer $275.00 $275.00 $0.00

Christian Education $50.00 $50.00 $0.00

Vacation Bible School / Youth $202.21 $202.21 $0.00

Confirmation $25.00 $25.00 $0.00

Utilities $2,405.00 $2,405.00 $0.00

Telephone $83.00 $83.00 $0.00

Building Repairs $100.00 $100.00 $0.00

Epistle $80.00 $80.00 $0.00

Worship Supplies $135.00 $135.00 $0.00

Music $297.05 $0.00 $297.05

Piano & Organ $75.00 $75.00 $0.00

Synod Assembly $125.00 $125.00 $0.00

Organist Vacation Coverage $475.00 $475.00 $0.00

Pulpit Vacation Coverage $578.00 $425.00 $153.00

Total $7,154.97 $6,444.33 $710.64


